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InsIde thIs Issue
Advancing family medicine

The Virginia Garcia Memorial 
Health Center is part of a new 
multi -state family medicine 
residency program considered 
a potential model for residency 
programs nationwide in that it 
addresses two pressing health 
care challenges.
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Meet the tri-county’s new health officer

The well-traveled Justin Denny, MD, 
returns to Portland as the new tri-county 
health officer, saying he relishes the 
opportunity to be part of a large public 
health team with a broad range of 
responsibilities.
 —Page 9

Medical liability mediation bill becomes law
A bill intended to reduce mal-
practice lawsuits easily passed 
in the Oregon Legislature and 
was signed into law by Gov. 
John Kitzhaber in March.

Senate Bill 483 resulted from 
a proposal developed by a work 
group Kitzhaber established 
last year intended to encourage 
voluntary early discussion and 
resolution. Legislative approval 
was assured after the respec-
tive boards of trustees of the 
Oregon Medical Association 
and the Oregon Trial Lawyers 
Association voted in January 
to back the bill. Agreement 
between the two organizations 
on previous liability reform 
measures over the years always 
had proved elusive.

OMA President William 
“Bud” Pierce, MD, who co-
chaired the 2012 work group 
with a plaintiff attorney and 
legislators of both parties, said 
the bill’s passage represents “a 

The bill, intended to reduce malpractice lawsuits, represents 
“a critical first step in achieving a safer health 

care system for all Oregonians. To really improve the 
system and patient safety, health care providers and patients 
need to have open, frank discussions about the patient’s care.”

—OMA President William “Bud” Pierce, MD

By Cliff Collins
For The Scribe

critical first step in achieving a 
safer health care system for all 
Oregonians. To really improve 
the system and patient safety, 
health care providers and 
patients need to have open, 
frank discussions about the 
patient’s care.” The voluntary 
early discussion and resolu-
tion process “will allow health 
care providers and patients to 
resolve adverse events without 
litigation,” he said.

Kitzhaber’s role in supporting 
the legislation was crucial to its 
passage. He had taken a strong 
interest in the outcome of the 
OMA’s Jan. 26 vote, personally 
lobbying OMA trustees to sup-
port the proposal. He reminded 
them that he was honoring his 
commitment to physicians 
to work with the Legislature 
toward medical liability reform, 
adding: “This proposal will be 
the only one I will support in 
2013.”

He praised passage by the 
Legislature. “This bill will help 
resolve many serious medical 
events before they go to court 
by allowing health care provid-
ers and patients to have early 
discussions in a confidential set-
ting,” Kitzhaber said. “I commit-
ted last year to bring a proposal 
to the Legislature to ensure that 
our medical liability system 
fits within our shared vision of 
health system transformation, 
and I appreciate the Legislature 
supporting this effort.”

The proposal developed by 
the work group had generated 
sometimes acrimonious debate 
among the medical commu-
nity about whether the OMA 
should support it. Doctors criti-
cal of the bill said it did not rep-
resent tort reform, and noted 
that defense attorneys and 
medical liability carriers were 
not participants in the work-
group process that reviewed 
and developed the proposal. 
Some representatives of those 

two parties had warned phy-
sicians that the measure was 
not in their best interest and 
would cause an increase in the 
frequency of lawsuits and the 
cost to insurers.

Pierce resp onded that 
although the bill “is not liability 
reform in the traditional sense, it 
is a big step in the right direction 
and has tremendous potential 
to improve the practice envi-
ronment and patient safety 
in Oregon while providing an 

alternative to the expensive and 
protracted court process that 
currently serves neither patients 
nor physicians.”

Pierce added that comprehen-
sive liability reform continues to 
be a primary policy objective for 
the OMA, “and we will continue 
to work toward that goal.”

The bill is expected to cost 
the state $1.6 million in the 
coming biennium, according 
to the Oregon Legislative Fiscal 
Office. •

New MSMP website is live!

Check it out!

Would you like to receive 
the Scribe via email?
Please contact Amanda 
at amanda@msmp.org
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Ohsu’s hiring freeze Q&A
Why the hiring freeze?
OHSU leadership decided to institute a hiring freeze due to a series of factors, both 
known and unknown, that will affect finances. Those factors include the $31 million 
to $33 million impact of sequestration, the ongoing impacts of health care reform 
and the growing cost of PERS.

Is OHSU instituting any other additional cost-saving measures?
Yes. The university is limiting travel, consulting fees and other discretionary spend-
ing in addition to the hiring freeze.

Will the hiring freeze affect any part of OHSU more than others?
The freeze will impact all segments of OHSU. However, it will not interfere with 
patient care. Hiring for essential patient care positions will continue.

How much are PERS costs to blame?
PERS costs are a significant part of the issue as OHSU’s PERS expenses are increasing 
by nearly $21 million a year. OHSU is addressing the employer/employee contribution 
to PERS to reduce costs; however, it continues to remain an economic challenge.

Any estimates on how long the hiring freeze will last?
At a minimum, the hiring freeze will last throughout the current fiscal year, which 
ends June 30. It is impossible to say how long the freeze may last after that.

hospital systems 
respond to fiscal crunch 
by trimming expenses
No other major health care provider 
in the region has announced plans to 
implement a hiring freeze, but all are 
reducing expenses wherever possible.

Legacy Health, which employs 
about 9,700, has known for years 
that health care reform would impact 
reimbursements and took steps last 
year to reduce staff and expenses 
in preparation for the changes, said 
David Eager, senior vice president 
and chief financial officer. “While 
Legacy is aware 
t h e  s e q u e s t e r 
will impact reim-
bursements from 
the federal gov-
ernment such as 
Medicaid, Legacy 
doesn’t believe it 
will require layoffs 
or other significant 
reductions given 
the work that’s already been done.”

The sequester is having a direct 
impact on revenue at Kaiser 
Permanente Northwest, according 
to Karen Schartman, vice president 
and chief financial officer.

“We anticipated this, and began 
our 2013 planning with the expec-
tation that revenues from the fed-
eral government 
would continue to 
decline, especially 
from Medicare,” 
she said. “This 
challenge makes it 
even more impor-
tant to continue 
the work we are 
leading to drive 
quality improve-
ments that put the patient first, while 
delivering care in the most efficient 
way possible.”

KPN, which employs about 8,900 
in Oregon and Washington, will con-
tinue its commitment to long-range 
planning as the key to good finan-
cial health, Schartman said, and to 
serve its community, as evidenced 
by the opening later this year of the 
new Westside Medical Center and the 
addition of 1,000 permanent, family 
wage jobs to the local economy.

Providence Health & Services, 
which employs 17,500 in Oregon, 
began a three-year process to reduce 
costs by $250 million in 2011 and after 
two years has identified $156 million 
in cost reductions, said senior com-
munications coordinator Jean Marks. 
Providence has also implemented a 
process to review every open posi-
tion and to determine whether it 
needs to be filled. •
 —John Rumler

Ohsu adjusts to challenging economics
By John Rumler
For The Scribe

A series of state and federal funding cuts, 
a flurry of health care reforms and the 
looming toll of sequestration have hit 
area hospitals like a perfect storm.

On top of all of this, Oregon Health & 
Science University (OHSU) is grappling 
with another beast: the relentlessly esca-
lating costs of Oregon’s Public Employees 
Retirement System, which increased by 
$20 million in 2011 and is on track to go 
up by another $21 million in July.

As a result of these cumulative eco-
nomic blows, OHSU President Joe 
Robertson, MD, announced a univer-
sity-wide hiring freeze on Feb. 28.

“ In viewing the 
financial landscape 
ahead, our leadership 
has determined that 
cautionary belt-tight-
ening through a hiring 
freeze now is a pru-
dent and necessary 
action,” Robertson 
said.

OHSU earned $35.7 million in operating 
income through the first seven months of 
the fiscal year and the operating income 
is currently $5 million ahead of budget. 
However, the host of challenges that led 
to the hiring freeze and other cautionary 
measures aren’t expected to go away any 
time soon, according to a report at the 
quarterly OHSU Board of Directors meet-
ing March 21.

The university’s hiring freeze comes 
with a caveat. As the freeze will not affect 
the quality of patient care, exceptions will 
be made for essential health care provid-
ers and, in some instances, for the replace-
ment of staff exiting crucial university 
positions.

Although most hospitals depend to 
some extent on public funding, OHSU is 
much more reliant on public resources 
because it is a teaching and research insti-
tution. For example, more than 60 percent 
of National Institutes of Health research 
funding sent to Oregon comes to OHSU.

Since OHSU receives about 40 per-
cent of its $2 billion budget from fed-
eral research grants and Medicare and 

Medicaid payments, any significant cuts 
in the federal budget raise huge concerns 
for the university’s administration.

“When compared to other public insti-
tutions in the state, OHSU will take one 
of the biggest financial hits through 
sequestration cuts,” Robertson said.

The overall impact of sequestration on 
OHSU is estimated to be between $30 
million to $35 million on an annual basis, 
including a 2 percent cut to Medicare 
(about $7 million) and an 8-plus per-
cent cut to National Institutes of Health 
research funding, and other federal 
programs such as Department of 
Defense research funding and National 
Science Foundation funding ($23 million 
to $28 million).

A host of other challenges facing 
regional hospitals, including OHSU, 
comes in the form of various ongoing 
health care reforms at the state and 
national levels, which will also reduce 
payments for all health systems.

“By acting firmly now, with a hiring 
freeze and reductions in discretionary 
spending, we can ensure that OHSU 
continues its record of strong financial 

performance and secures the resources 
required to sustain and advance our mis-
sions,” said Lawrence Furnstahl, OHSU’s 
chief financial officer.

Even though OHSU was operating 
ahead of financial projections, the $35.7 
million is less than would normally be 
expected given that 
OHSU’s patient activ-
ity is running 5 per-
cent above budget. 

“This is the leading 
edge of what we’ve 
been expecting, which 
is the impact of health 
care spending slow-
ing nationally,” said 
Furnstahl.

This isn’t the first hiring freeze for OHSU. 
The university did the same thing in 
2008, reducing its budget and number 
of employees. However, those actions 
were attributed to expansion costs, med-
ical malpractice liability issues, and a 
decrease in federal funding for research 
and education.

 OHSU rebounded and has added about 
1,600 positions since 2009, many of them 
well above the average income, in spite of 
a stubborn economic slump. In addition, 
it also has become a major player in the 
sweepstakes for federal research grants, 
pulling in $359 million in 2012 alone, plac-
ing OHSU in the top 20 research universi-
ties among the 140 in the nation.

In addition to being the region’s only 
academic health and research university, 
OHSU runs more than 200 community 
outreach programs spread across every 
county in the state.

Robertson is confident that the uni-
versity will weather the current storm 
and once again be an engine that helps 
drive the region’s economy. “With pru-
dent management, I believe OHSU will 
be well positioned eventually to again 
provide additional high-quality jobs for 
the region,” he said. •

DAvID EAgER

LAWREncE 
FURnStAHL

KAREn ScHARtMAn
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home deliveries, while on the rise in 
Portland, deserve careful consideration

By Philippa Ribbink, Md
For The Scribe

Portland, with its backyard chicken coops, 
front-yard vegetable gardens and roof-
top beehives, has a very active home 
delivery community. A growing number 
of pregnant women feel that those of 
us who work in a hospital have lost the 
connection to the essence of the birth 
experience, the amazing fact that a woman 
can grow a healthy human being in her 
belly and deliver it vaginally most of the 
time. Women who seek home delivery 
feel that hospital-based obstetrical care 

“medicalizes” pregnancy and delivery. 
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Critics of hospital birth point out that 
needless medical interventions have 
driven the cesarean-section rate up to 
the 30 percent range, whereas cerebral 
palsy rates are unchanged.

In 2008, 3.3 percent of births were 
planned, out-of-hospital births in 
Multnomah County. The preliminary 
data from the Oregon Bureau of Vital 
Statistics indicate that this number went 
up to 5.2 percent in 2012. Most of those 
births were attended by certified nurse 
midwives or licensed, direct entry mid-
wives. In 2010, 7.2 percent of the out-
of-hospital births were attended to 
by unlicensed, direct entry midwives. 
Oregon and Utah are the only states 
that allow unlicensed midwives to 
attend births. The Board of Direct Entry 
Midwifery sets training requirements, 
defines the scope of practice for mid-
wives, and also conducts investiga-
tions and imposes disciplinary action. It 
functions very similarly to the Oregon 
Medical Board, but it has no jurisdiction 
over unlicensed midwives.

the Dutch System
Advocates for out-of-hospital birth tend 
to point to The Netherlands, where 
up to 30 percent of women deliver at 

home. Even the professional society of 
obstetricians, the NVOG, actively supports 
home delivery by licensed and certified 
midwives. All midwives in Holland have 
to complete an accredited four-year 
program and have to be licensed to 
practice. A Dutch pregnant woman enters 
the health care system by first seeing a 
midwife. The midwife takes a thorough 
medical history and determines whether 
the patient has an indication for a hospital 
delivery. She is guided by a checklist of 
indications developed by Dr. Kloosterman, 
the Chief of Obstetrics at The University 
of Amsterdam. This list is still called the 
Kloosterman List, and a committee of 
midwives and obstetricians updates 
the checklist every 10 years based upon 
outcome data. If the patient does not 
have an indication, she stays in the care 
of the midwife and delivers at home or a 
birthing center. If she develops an indica-
tion for hospital birth during the course 
of her pregnancy, she gets transferred to 
an obstetrician. A practitioner planning 
to attend a birth at home with a hospital 
indication is subject to prosecution and 
could be jailed or fined, depending upon 
the outcome.

Editor’s note:

MSMP Board president-elect Brenda 
Kehoe, MD, and Philippa Ribbink, MD, 
practice together at Everywoman’s 
Health in Portland and have teamed 
up to provide a two-part article about 
home births. In this first installment, 
Ribbink discusses Holland’s system and 
how it compares to Portland. Kehoe 
will present her perspective in the July 
issue of The Scribe.

See OUr DiLeMMA, page 14

OChIn Inc. acquires Oregon health network 
Alignment aims to better meet needs amid rapidly changing landscape

See PArtnerShiP, page 10

By John Rumler
For The Scribe

Oregon Community Health Information 
Network Inc. (OCHIN), an independent 
nonprofit since 1992 and a national leader 
in health information technology, has 
acquired Oregon Health Network (OHN), 
a nonprofit that manages and monitors 
Oregon’s telehealth network and whose 
mission is to improve the quality, access 
and delivery of health care to Oregonians.

The two Portland-based organizations 
decided they could better fulfill their mis-
sions and meet the needs of the regional 
health care community by joining forces. 
The deal was effective April 1.

According to Kim 
Lamb, OHN’s executive 
director, the nation’s 
health care landscape 
is in the midst of a mas-
sive redesign effort that 
requires providers to 
retool their business, 
care and education 
models.

“The only way to achieve success in this 
environment is to have all members of 
the health care continuum streamline 
and simplify their efforts and offerings 
to ensure that every health care provider 
and community makes it to the finish line,” 

Lamb said. “Through this alignment, we 
will help them do just that.”

The two companies believe the new 
alignment will complement both opera-
tions and enable them to better address 
the immediate needs of the provid-
ers, hospitals, patients and health care 
educators who are reshaping Oregon’s 
rapidly changing coordinated care 
landscape.

“OHN’s infrastructure and knowledge-
able staff are a perfect complement to 
OCHIN’s executive 
health care resources, 
data analytics and clini-
cal improvement exper-
tise,” said Abby Sears, 
OCHIN chief executive 
officer. “Together, we 
will have an immediate 
impact on health care 
delivery and service.”

Dick Gibson, MD, founding OHN board 
chairman, said since the inception of OHN 
the organization’s leadership and board 
have realized the need to expand services 
and/or align with other organizations.

“I am proud of the work and progress 
that the OHN has achieved and I look for-
ward to the next stage in OHN’s devel-
opment,” said Gibson, who is also the 
chief health care intelligence officer for 
Providence Health & Services.

OCHIN was established in 2000 
through a partnership with CareOregon, 
the Oregon Primary Care Association, 
Multnomah County Health Department, 
Clackamas County Health Department 
and Virginia Garcia Health Clinics.

Originally focusing on safety net clin-
ics and small practices, OCHIN expanded 
to include private practice providers and 
specialists. Today, it operates in 14 states 
supporting 70 health center networks 
and more than 4,500 medical providers 
serving upwards of 2.5 million patients.

OHN is a member-based organization 
providing a variety of technical and sup-
port services to its 228 member facilities, 
including enhanced broadband connec-
tivity, health best practices, hosted ser-
vices and advocacy.

Two years after it was founded in 
2007, OHN received $20 million from the 
Federal Communications Commission — 
the largest single allocation in the FCC’s 
history—to build a “telehealth network” 
throughout the state and to link more 
than 300 health care facilities in urban, 
rural and frontier communities through 
broadband connections.

The FCC funding was a part of the $417 
million Rural Healthcare Pilot Program 
dedicated to building statewide and 

KIM LAMb

Abby SEARS
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having to create the administrative super-
structure de novo,” she said.

All residents will be based at Virginia 
Garcia Hillsboro but they will rotate to 
the four different clinics for additional 
teaching opportunities. An important 
question is, will the residents stay perma-
nently or will they complete their intern-
ship and move on?

“Our goal will be to keep the residents 
that we have invested the time and 
energy in developing in them the skills 
of being competent physicians,” Rontal 
said. “We hope to be competitive in 
those efforts, but we will be happy to 
be part of the solution of more primary 
care physicians in FQHCs in the region.”

Thomas McWilliams, DO, associate 
dean for Graduate Medical Education at 
A.T. Still University, helped develop the 
new program. “These residencies will 
serve as a model for a new paradigm 
for training physicians to function effec-
tively within a rapidly evolving health 
care system,” he said. “Physicians trained 
in these programs will become leaders 
in shaping medicine in this country and 
will be a force to improve the health of 
individual patients as well as the overall 
health of their communities.”

President and CEO of the Wright Center, 
Linda Thomas-Hemak, MD, said, “The 
Wright Center has acted as a teaching 
health center GME consortium spread-
ing our rich tradition of academic excel-
lence in an educational infrastructure 
throughout northeastern Pennsylvania. 
We are privileged to have the opportu-
nity through collaboration with A.T. Still 
University to nationalize our efforts.”

Besides Virginia Garcia, the other com-
munity health centers participating in the 
program are: the El Rio Community Health 
Center in Tucson, Ariz., the Lutheran 
Family Health Centers in Brooklyn, NY, 
HealthSource of Ohio in Milford, Ohio, 
HealthPoint in Renton, Wash., and Unity 
Health Care in Washington, D.C.

The Virginia Garcia staff was “over-
all very excited about the opportunity” 
when they learned they would benefit 
from this new program, and “somewhat 
anxious about trying something new 
and different,” Rontal said. “I’ve gotten 
about ninety percent positive feedback 
from our medical and ancillary staff.” •

The Virginia Garcia Memorial Health Center, 
a nonprofit primary health care provider 
serving the low-income and uninsured 
populations of Washington and Yamhill 
counties, is working extra hard to make up 
for its shortage of primary care physicians.

It is far from alone.
Nationwide, an estimated 13 percent 

of all primary care positions in commu-
nity health centers and federally qualified 
health care centers (FQHC) are unfilled. 
Those figures are projected to drastically 
worsen for Oregon in 2014, when the 
17 percent of the non-elderly uninsured 
in the state is reduced to 11 percent due 
to the Affordable Care Act.

The good news for Virginia Garcia, and 
five other community health centers in 
the U.S., is that help is on the way.

Thanks to a first-ever multistate resi-
dency program—which focuses on the 
primary care specialty of family medi-
cine—Virginia Garcia will add two resi-
dents per year starting this July, with a 
goal of six total in the program at the end 
of three years. The residency period for a 
family physician is three years, the intern-
ship being the first year of a residency.

The A.T. Still University of Health 
Sciences School of Osteopathic Medicine 
in Mesa, Ariz., and the Wright Center for 
Graduate Medical Education in Scranton, 
Pa., cooperatively developed and run the 
program, which is funded by a $4 mil-
lion U.S. Health Resources and Services 
Administration grant.

The program will place a total of 29 
medical school graduates per year, over 
three years, at community health centers 
in at-risk and medically underserved com-
munities around the country.

“Community health centers provide 
rich educational experiences for those 

By John Rumler
For The Scribe

First-ever program helps Virginia Garcia, 
other ChCs meet primary care needs

passionate about the health of America’s 
most vulnerable citizens,” said Gil Muñoz, 
CEO of Virginia Garcia Memorial Health 
Center. “We are thrilled to be among 
those giving the incoming residents an 
opportunity to enhance their training, not 
only by serving a diverse patient commu-
nity, but also by being part of a medical 
model that is redefining the way health 
care is delivered in the United States.”

The fledgling program is a model for 
residency programs across the country 
in that it addresses two of the nation’s 
major health care challenges: the short-
age of primary care physicians trained 
to work with America’s most vulnerable 
populations, and the potential changes 
in federal funding that may leave thou-
sands of new doctors without a place to 
complete their training.

Out of $360 billion in total health care 
cuts, the Obama administration tar-
geted a $9.7 billion reduction in federal 
Graduate Medical Education funding as a 
part of its plan to reduce the federal bud-
get by $4 trillion during the next decade. 
In addition, the National Commission on 
Fiscal Responsibility and Reform proposes 
a $60 billion cut over 10 years in Medicare 
support for Graduate Medical Education.

The cuts will likely force teaching hospi-
tals to lay off staff, close training programs 
and eliminate some services that oper-
ate at a loss. In the face of these cutbacks 
and the looming effects of the sequestra-
tion, any help or assistance for medical 
students or interns is critically important.

The jointly run program aims to create 
a pipeline of doctors trained to work with 
underserved rural and urban populations 
and in team-based practices that empha-
size keeping entire communities healthy.

Unlike most residency programs, 
which take place in and are managed by 
individual hospitals or medical centers, 
the Wright Center-ATSU collaboration 

is a multistate but centrally run effort 
spread among health care organiza-
tions in Arizona, Ohio, Oregon, New York, 
Washington state and Washington, D.C.

The residency program will deliver an 
innovative curriculum with a strong com-
munity focus combined with comprehen-
sive training and unique opportunities for 
participants.

With research showing that new doc-
tors tend to practice in the communities 
where they have completed their resi-
dencies, there is a glaring need to cre-
ate opportunities for residents to train 
in these underserved and often poverty-
level communities.

Christine Rontal, executive director of 
the Virginia Garcia Memorial Foundation, 
said the value of the multistate initiative 
program to community health centers 
such as Virginia Garcia is it gives them 
the opportunity to utilize resources from 
different sites that don’t exist at their 
own facilities.

“We will be taking advantage of an 
already up and running residency pro-
gram in the Wright Center and a medical 
school in ATSU School of Medicine which 
allows us to broaden our reach without 

The new residency program 
with which the Virginia 
Garcia Memorial Health 
Center is involved will, in 
part, address the shortage of 
primary care physicians 
trained to work with 
vulnerable populations. 
Photo by Larry Rosencrantz
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As Senate Bill 132 wends its way through 
the legislative process, it creates a prime 
opportunity to address not just the bill’s 
pros and cons, but the common myths 
surrounding childhood vaccinations.

At 5 percent, Oregon has the highest 
rate of kindergartners who are not vac-
cinated. The rate of children who aren’t 

vaccinated has more than doubled in the 
last decade, according to the Oregon 
Pediatric Society (OPS). The OPS also 
reports that Oregon had more than 800 
cases of pertussis in 2012, the highest 
rate since the 1950s. And the non-medi-
cal exemption rate was as high as 76 per-
cent in some Oregon schools during the 
2011–12 school year.

Oregon law currently requires chil-
dren in childcare and school to submit 

a form verifying they have received 
required vaccines. Parents who choose 
not to vaccinate their children submit a 
form stating their exemption. The new 
law would require those parents to 
also submit either a provider signature 
or a certificate verifying that they have 
received education about the risks asso-
ciated with not immunizing their child. In 
2011, Washington passed similar legisla-
tion, resulting in a 25 percent decrease 

in immunization exemptions, according 
to the OPS.

MSMP Board member Lydia Villegas, 
MD, says the bill’s weaknesses include the 
option that allows parents and caregiv-
ers—and their family physicians—to take 
the “path of least resistance” by opting for 
their health care provider’s signature indi-
cating they have been educated about 
the need for childhood immunizations.

“Many people will just get the signed 
paper rather than watching the educa-
tional video, and it may defeat the pur-
pose,” Villegas said, adding that a visit to 
the doctor’s office to discuss childhood 
immunizations may not be covered by 
insurance for many. In addition, the defi-
nition of the religious exemption is some-
what nebulous as it currently stands.

Ultimately, legislation such as SB 132 
promotes vaccinations that protect chil-
dren from preventable diseases such 
as measles, mumps, rubella and the flu. 
Villegas said the key is to ensure more 
parents become educated about vacci-
nations before choosing to exempt their 
children.

“The Internet education video is a way 
for more parents to really know before 
declining the vaccine,” she said. “It might 
show them what the research says and 
help them make more informed decisions.”

There are many myths about childhood 
vaccines that cause parents and caregiv-
ers to choose exemption over immuniza-
tion. Here are the top six misconceptions, 
according to the Centers for Disease 
Control and Prevention:
• Diseases had already begun to 

disappear before vaccines were 
introduced because of better 
hygiene and sanitation.

• The majority of people who get a 
disease have been vaccinated.

• There are “hot lots” of vaccine that 
have been associated with more 
adverse events and deaths than others.

• Vaccines cause many harmful side 
effects, illnesses and even death.

• Vaccine-preventable diseases have 
been virtually eliminated from the 
United States.

• Giving a child multiple vaccinations 
for different diseases at the same 
time increases the risk of harmful 
side effects and can overload the 
immune system. •

Childhood immunizations under the 
microscope as Legislature considers sB 132
By Melody Finnemore
For The Scribe
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By Jon Bell
For The Scribe

William Moss, MD, wrote the book on 
radiation oncology. Literally.

The former chair of the Department of 
Radiation Therapy at Oregon Health & 
Science University, Moss wrote “Radiation 
Oncology: Rationale, Technique, Results” 
and had it published by the medical and 
textbook company Mosby in 1959. The 
book became a bestseller in the medical 
world and went on to see no fewer than 
eight additional editions, some edited 

later by other physicians. The ninth and 
latest edition, published in 2010, is now 
available as an e-book.

“It was for a time the only book that 
dealt specifically with radiation treat-
ment of cancer,” said Moss, now 94. “That 
made my name in the field.”

Though he’s been retired since late 
1989, Moss has fond memories of his 
time in medicine. OHSU still awards the 
William T. Moss, MD Annual Excellence 
in Teaching Award, and his name is one 
that still holds a place among pioneers 

in radiation therapy for the treatment 
of cancer.

The Scribe: Can you share a little bit 
about your background?

William Moss: I was born in Ardmore, 
South Dakota, in 1918, but after about 
five years, after my father had died, we 
moved with my mother to Rock Hill, South 
Carolina, to be with my mother’s sister. 
That’s where I was reared. After high 
school, I went to The Citadel and gradu-
ated from there in 1939. Then I decided 
to go to medical school at Washington 
University in St. Louis.

The Scribe: What got you interested 
in medicine?

Moss: Well, it was always something I was 
interested in. I hate to brag, but I was really 
good in human anatomy. When I was at 
Washington University in St. Louis, I had 
a professor who offered me a fellowship 
if I would help the first-year medical 
students with their dissection. So for two 
years, I helped medical students in the 
lab with cadavers, circulating around to 
see if they needed help and if they knew 
what they were doing. I did that half-time 
while I was in school to help pay for my 
medical school, so that really helped 
keep me interested and involved.

The Scribe: How did you get into 
cancer treatment?

Moss: After medical school, I had an 
internship at Barnes Hospital in St. Louis, 
which is a famous hospital. Then I did a 
year at the Missouri State Cancer Hospital 
(now called the Ellis Fischel Cancer Center), 
but after that I had to go into the service. 

I became a captain in the Air Force and 
served in Guam for two years, just after 
World War II, when the Japanese were 
still occupying the island. When I came 
back, I returned to the Missouri State 
Cancer Hospital and became a resident 
in training in radiation oncology. When 
I was in medical school, I rotated out to 
the hospital for a one-month period to 
learn about cancer and radiation. I liked 
it so much that when I finished school 
and my internship, I applied for additional 
training and got that.

The Scribe: Was all your training 
in Missouri?

Moss: No, my chief at the state hospital 
said you’ve got to go to Europe and learn 
about radiation therapy. That’s where a 
lot of the advances were happening. I 
got a National Cancer Institute fellowship 
and went to Manchester, England, where 
I studied radiation therapy service for one 
year. After that, I earned a continuation 
of my grant and did six months at the 
Curie Institute in Paris, and then became 
chief of radiation at the Missouri State 
Cancer Hospital.

The Scribe: What brought you 
to Oregon?

Moss: I got a letter from the University 
of Oregon Medical School (now OHSU) 
asking me to come to Portland and give a 
few lectures at the medical school. While 
I was here, the dean called me into his 
office and said, “We want you up here,” so 
I accepted the offer. I came to Oregon (in 
1974) to be the chair of the Department 
of Radiation Therapy, and I served there 
until I retired.

The Scribe: Are there any highlights 
that stick out for you from your 
career in medicine?

Moss: During all that time early on, 
I collected materials and thought about 
writing a book. So I ended up writing a 
book about cancer treatment with radia-
tion, which was one of the only books 
then (1959) that dealt specifically with 
radiation treatment of cancer. I can’t claim 
it to be the first, but it was definitely one 
of the earliest. It went on to see six or 
eight editions over about 30 or 40 years, 
so that really sticks out for me.

The Scribe: How about your life outside 
of medicine and since you retired?

Moss: I married a girl named Rose Daily 
and we were married for 67 years. She 
passed away a few days ago. We had six 
kids, one is a physician, one is a nurse. 
In terms of hobbies, I can’t say I had 
any big hobbies. I read a lot, wrote a lot. 
Writing the book was kind of my hobby. 
I wasn’t out playing tennis or anything 
like that. Where I live now, at Mary’s 
Woods in Lake Oswego, I still read a lot. 
I belong to a writing group that meets 
every other Saturday. We usually write 
stories about our lives. I’ve written things 
about my childhood and all that. It’s a 
very benign life. •

William Moss, Md
Physician Profile

Linda Humphrey, MD
Portland VA Medical Center
3710 SW US Veterans Hospital Rd 
Portland, OR 97239
503-423-5943
Specialty: Family Medicine
Graduated: OHSU ‘83

Judith M. Kemp, MD
Judith M. Kemp, MD, LLC
6244 NE Brighton St, Hillsboro, OR 97214
503-615-3100
Specialty: Family Practice
Graduated: UTMB ‘01

Robert Mullen, MD
Rose City Clinic, LLP
5635 NE Alameda St, Portland, OR 97213
503-282-0979
Specialty: Internal Medicine
Graduated: George Washington University ‘82

Welcome New 
Members



www.msmp.org • 503-222-9977  April 2013  9

Right at home

By Cliff Collins
For The Scribe

Justin Denny, MD, MPH, has lived and 
worked all around the world, but he 
considers himself back at home since he 
returned to Portland last summer.

Denny, who had taken his dual res-
idency in family medicine and pub-
lic health and preventive medicine at 
Oregon Health & Science University 
from 1998 to 2001, is the new tri-county 
health officer, covering Multnomah, 
Clackamas and Washington counties. 
He follows Gary L. Oxman, MD, MPH, 
who retired at the end of January. (Please 
see sidebar.)

Denny, who was born in England 
because his father was in the U.S. for-
eign service, moved often with his fam-
ily during his growing-up years. Among 
places the family lived were Washington, 
D.C., Israel and the Philippines. “About 
every four to eight years, we moved,” he 
recounts.

Despite or because of these circum-
stances, Denny had no trouble deciding 
on medicine as a career. “I always gravi-
tated toward people and science,” he says. 

“I always loved both.”
After completing his undergraduate 

and medical degrees in Virginia, he later 
worked in clinical practice in Portland, 
both family medicine and emergency 
medicine, and in 2002 obtained a mas-
ter’s degree in public health at OHSU. 
Denny’s first public health job was as 
medical director and health officer for 
Clark County, Wash., and for Washington, 
Clackamas, Columbia, Wasco and 
Sherman counties in Oregon.

“Public health always has been a call-
ing to me,” he explains of his choice of 
specialty. Despite the many advances 
and innovations American medicine 
has achieved, we still fall behind other 
countries in prevention, he says, which 
places plenty of importance on public 
health’s role.

Once grown and degreed, Denny 
continued the peripatetic ways of his 
upbringing. In 2007, he went to work 
for the European Centre for Disease 
Prevention and Control in Stockholm. 
Most recently, before returning to the 
Beaver State, Denny worked from 2008 to 
2012 in Thailand and Laos for the World 
Health Organization and the U.S. Centers 
for Disease Control and Prevention. He 
and his wife, Paula Dougherty, had 
adopted a girl from Thailand, and they 
wanted to experience Southeast Asian 
culture, he says.

Denny speaks Spanish, Swedish and 
Lao, and gained many valuable perspec-
tives from his overseas travel and jobs. 
The contrasts he observed between 
the United States and foreign countries 
help him appreciate American culture’s 
emphasis on a “friendly, can-do spirit,” 

while highlighting how our individual-
istic mind-set can leave some people 
isolated and disconnected from any 
community.

He says patients in the area of Laos 
where he worked earned only 10 or 15 
cents a day, but generally were more 
healthy as a group than ER patients 
he treated at Legacy Good Samaritan 
Medical Center. The strong “social cohe-
sion” of Southeast Asian culture may have 
made a difference, he thinks, because 
orphans and the disabled were taken 
in by families. “People take care of each 
other,” he says. “That contributes to 
health enormously.”

That is why one of the aspects that 
attracted Denny to his new position 
in Portland was the promise of health 
care transformation, where patients are 
treated via medical homes and frag-
mented care is avoided. Treating people 
for primary care in the ER is “ill-placed” by 
comparison, in addition to being expen-
sive, he notes.

The tri-county health officer has a 
broad range of responsibilities, from 
coordinating programs with other 
counties, to preparing and responding 
to emergencies, to inspecting restau-
rants and preventing disease outbreaks. 
And Multnomah County has some of the 
most affluent citizens in Oregon, as well 
as the most impoverished and disadvan-
taged, he adds. “It’s a big job with many 
challenges.”

But the county also brings the asset of a 
large public health team, larger even than 
that of the state’s, Denny says. “Public 
health is a team sport. If you make many 
decisions in isolation,” you aren’t doing 
the job the right way, he says.

In crises and controversies, public 
health officers can find themselves in the 
spotlight. Denny welcomes the opportu-
nity of working with the media, because 
it’s a good way to get messages out about 
public health, he says.

“Communication is an art you have to 
work on. In difficult, challenging circum-
stances, you have to take time to com-
municate them. I look forward to that.”

He also realizes he has big shoes to 
fill following Oxman in this position. 

“Everywhere I go I find Gary’s fingerprints 
everywhere,” he says.

However, Denny has many ties in the 
community, including having benefited 
from mentors such as Bruce Goldberg, 
MD, formerly of OHSU family medicine 
and now head of the Oregon Health 
Authority; Alan Melnick, MD, MPH, an 
OHSU associate professor and health 
officer for Clark, Cowlitz, Skamania and 
Wahkiakum counties in Washington; 
and Mel Kohn, MD, state public health 
director.

“I know a lot of people,” Denny reflects. 
“A lot of folks I can’t say enough about. 

I can’t tell you how privileged I feel to be 
in that role.”

He likely has given up his nomadic 
ways for good, too, and says he and his 
family are here to stay. Dougherty is a 
teacher and, in 2002, won Portland Public 
Schools’ Teacher of the Year. Denny is 
an avid jogger, and he also plays clari-
net and the guitar, though he claims he 
is no threat musically to break into the 

lineup of Oxman and Goldberg’s vener-
able rhythm-and-blues band, HomeBrew.

As for the politics that accompany his 
new job, Denny isn’t worried. He admits 
there is much too learn about “hospital 
systems and personalities,” but he imag-
ines all of that will be peanuts compared 
with working for the United Nations. In 
the U.N., the political bureaucracies, he 
says, are “enormous.” •

Justin denny, Md, the new tri-county health officer, returns to Portland 
with a healthy dose of enthusiasm, international experience

Justin Denny
Home: Portland
Family: Wife, Paula Dougherty, a teacher; 
and daughter, Pimnipa, 12.
Hobbies: Jogging and playing the clarinet 
and guitar.

Oxman, Md hangs up his spurs 
after three decades
One trait never changed about Gary L. Oxman, MD, MPH: From when he began 
working with Multnomah County in the 1980s until he stepped down Feb. 1, his 
appearance—the wavy hair and Fu Manchu mustache of an Old West sheriff—
remained the same.

Oxman served as Multnomah County medical director and later as health officer 
from 1984 until 2006, when he became tri-county health officer for Multnomah, 
Clackamas and Washington counties until his retirement at the end of January.

Those who have known and worked with him say another characteristic about 
Oxman was unwavering: his self-effacing approach to his job. He long has refused 
to take individual credit for Health Department accomplishments.

“I didn’t do anything alone,” he says now. “Everything I did was with colleagues 
in the department or colleagues in the community.”

Maybe so, but a lot of good got done during the 29 years he served in that depart-
ment. Oxman, a longtime member of the Medical Society of Metropolitan Portland, 
was honored by the county when Multnomah County commissioners declared 
Jan. 17 “Gary Oxman Day,” recognizing that Oxman may have done more to save 
lives and improve the health of Portland-area people than just about anybody.

A Minneapolis native, Oxman is the youngest son of a psychologist and a speech 
pathologist. He graduated from the University of Minnesota Medical School and 
practiced as a family physician for five years in Portland before moving into pub-
lic health. He worked under then-health officer Charles Schade, MD, taking over 
that position in 1987 at age 35 after the colorful Schade retired.

Accomplishments under Oxman’s tenure are many. Besides the routine work of 
public health, they include addressing racial and health disparities, early HIV pre-
vention, emergency preparedness, addictions treatment and curtailment of heroin 
addicts’ deaths, workplace smoking, and health care transformation.

“I’ve really had the privilege of being involved,” says Oxman, who will continue 
to do some consulting work for the county during the coming months. “It’s a 
great department doing great work, and I was privileged to have worked there.” •

 —Cliff Collins

“I didn’t do anything alone. Everything 

I did was with colleagues in the department or 

colleagues in the community.”
—Gary Oxman, MD, MPH
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Providence’s Van Pelt to continue health 
care involvement in retirement
By Barry Finnemore
For The Scribe

Greg Van Pelt recently announced his 
retirement after 38 years with Providence 
Health & Services, but the decision does 
not mark the end of his involvement in 
health care.

Van Pelt, recognized for his focus on 
collaboration, commitment to commu-
nity health services and leadership in 
health care reform, said he’ll continue 
to contribute to the field.

“I’ll take a few months off and see what 
the fall brings. I’m not ready to sit around 
and make birdhouses,” he said good-
naturedly. “I have a lot of passion and 
interest in how our community, and our 
health care community, evolves.”

Van Pelt spent all but about six months 
with Providence during a career book-
ended by serving as an administrative 
intern and as Providence’s Oregon chief 
executive. In an interview, he said he’s 
filled with gratitude for the opportunity 
to have worked with a great organization, 

Partnership: Will improve 
patient care and lower healthcare costs

regional broadband telehealth net-
works spanning the USA.

The network was designed to be 
inter-operable with the Oregon Public 
Safety and Emergency Management 
networks as well as Oregon govern-
ment and education networks. The 
concept for OHN originated with the 
Telehealth Alliance of Oregon and the 
original proposal resulted from a col-
laboration of more than 150 individu-
als and agencies throughout the state. 

The Oregon Association of Hospitals 
Research and Education Foundation 
submitted the application to the FCC.

OHN also laid the foundation for 
improved emergency preparedness 
applications for hospitals, clinics, pri-
vate practitioners, public health, emer-
gency medical services and tribal 
partners who previously could not 
communicate across jurisdictions dur-
ing day-to-day operations and large-
scale incidents.

The improvements to the health care 
communities in rural and isolated areas 
were immediate and drastic as OHN 
replaced the old copper T1 telephone 
lines with fiber optic cable, enabling 
the transfer of electronic data includ-
ing digital imaging and other diagnos-
tic information.

cOntinUeD frOM page 5

“The only way to achieve success in this environment is to 
have all members of the health care continuum 

streamline and simplify their efforts and 
offerings to ensure that every health care provider 

and community makes it to the finish line. Through this 
alignment, we will help them do just that.”

—Kim Lamb, Oregon Health Network executive director

The ongoing project has enabled 
patients to receive access to state-
of-the-art health care in otherwise 
underserved areas. The new tele-
medicine network enhanced collab-
oration among providers by allowing 
the secure and confidential sharing of 
access to electronic medical records. 
OHN is scheduled to fully complete 
the statewide project in May 2014.

OHN has seven full-time positions 
and reported revenue of $1.2 mil-
lion in 2012. OCHIN employs 170 and 
earned $22 million in 2012. Two years 

ago OCHIN signed the largest office-
space lease in Portland, of more than 
38,000 square feet, when it moved to 
its headquarters at 1881 S.W. Naito 
Parkway.

The combined business services of 
the two partnering companies will 
include health information technol-
ogy and related advocacy, connec-
tivity, hosted services, consulting, 
federal and state program funding, 
management and administration, 
and research.

“Uniting forces and collaborating 
with health care and external partners 
will improve patient care and lower 
healthcare costs,” said Bob Marsalli, 
OCHIN board chairman. “I am proud 
of OCHIN and OHN for making this 
extraordinary alignment decision.” •

dedicated clinicians and nurses, and 
inspiring volunteer board members.

During the course of nearly four 
decades, Van Pelt served in a variety 
of capacities. He was administrator of 
Providence St. Vincent Medical Center, 
led Providence Health Plan during major 
growth, brought hospitals in Seaside 
and Newberg into the Providence fold, 
and partnered with leaders to develop 
obstetric services at Providence Portland 
and to develop a Neonatal Intensive Care 
Unit at Providence St. Vincent. He also 
was the founding chair of the Ministry 
Leadership Center, a national model 
dedicated to preserving the heritage of 
Catholic health care through ongoing 
leadership formation.

Van Pelt was pivotal in opening the 
Virginia Garcia Memorial Health Center, 
which serves those who face barriers to 
medical care in Washington and Yamhill 
counties, and collaborated with health 
leaders to create the maternity care pro-
gram Healthy Start. He has been instru-
mental in health care reform, including 
as a member of Gov. John’s Kitzhaber’s 
health care transformation work group 
and helping develop Health Share of 
Oregon CCO to expand health care 
access. He also is on the board of the 
Oregon Health Leadership Council, chair-
ing its Oregon Health Plan redesign and 
financial sustainability work group.

Van Pelt said he’s been privileged to 
explore with major health systems and 
providers in the private and public sectors 
ways to improve care and reduce costs 
through collaboration and identifying 
respective strengths.

Colleagues described Van Pelt as char-
ismatic, diplomatic and tactful, saying he 
excelled in every capacity while keep-
ing a focus on Providence’s mission and 
values.

“Our mission has never changed, but 
the community which we serve has 
changed,” Van Pelt said, noting the 
tremendous impacts of a down econ-
omy, the growing number of uninsured 
Oregonians and the diversity of commu-
nities. “With all the changes in regula-
tions, policy, technology and economics, 
one thing that stays true is our clinical 

partners’ commitment to patient care. 
Easing their way so they can care for the 
people we serve, I think that is our great-
est challenge.”

Van Pelt said the ethic of caring for one 
person at a time while building a better 
health care system has been the moti-
vating force during his career. He was 
raised in St. Louis, one of five siblings. 
As a youngster, he was no stranger to 
the hospital, where he was treated for 
everything from broken bones to ton-
sillitis. The health care field fascinated 
him, allowing Van Pelt to combine his 
study of economics with an interest in 
social services.

“I was drawn to that idea of caring for 
one person at a time while also work-
ing on social structures and systems that 
improve the larger community,” he said.

Van Pelt said no one factor led to his 
decision to retire, but he noted in part 
recent successes with state health care 
reform legislation. “We have an opportu-
nity … to create greater access to health 
care, greater affordability and to achieve 
greater health outcomes for the com-
munity. That’s exciting. We’re making 
dents. It’s easy to talk about, but hard to 
execute, and we’re really in the midst of 
that hard work.”

He also cited a “well-positioned” 
Providence leadership team in his deci-
sion to retire.

“I think it’s something inside you that 
says, ‘Maybe now is the time,’” he said. 

“But I believe that somehow I’ll stay 
involved in health care.” •

greg van Pelt
Home: Portland
Family: Wife, Joan; son, Andy, chief 
operating officer, Oregon Association 
of Hospitals and Health Systems; 
daughter, Emily, a cardiac intensive 
care nurse; and seven grandchildren, 
with another on the way.
Hobbies: Spending time with family 
and visiting the Oregon Coast.

“I’m not ready to sit around 
and make birdhouses… 

I have a lot of passion 
and interest in how 

our community, 
and our health care 
community, evolves.”

—Greg Van Pelt
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During Craig Wright, MD’s nine years 
working with Providence Health & 
Services, the number of members of 
the health system’s employed Providence 
Medical Group increased by multiples.

In 2004, the group was comprised 
of about 150 physicians, mostly in pri-
mary care. Today, Providence Medical 
Group employs nearly 700 doctors state-
wide, across most specialties, including 
hospitalists.

Now Wright, a family physician who 
most recently served as chief execu-
tive of physicians and clinical services 

By Cliff Collins
For The Scribe

for Providence in Oregon, has been pro-
moted. In April, he assumed his new post, 
in Seattle, as senior vice president of phy-
sician services for all five states where the 
health system operates: Alaska, California, 
Montana, Oregon and Washington. The 
position is newly created.

“I’m excited for this role, because it 
does allow physician leaders to be at 
the corporate-office level, to have a clini-
cal voice, specifically a physician voice, at 
the system office,” Wright said. “The suc-
cesses we’ve had with our medical group, 
I want to develop that over the system.”

He wants to position the medical group 
“at the system level to be a bigger rep-
resentative of our organization,” and to 

emphasize “the importance of our medi-
cal group,” he said.

The health system employs 3,600 doc-
tors in medical groups within eight differ-
ent hospitals systems across its five-state 
region. Providence Medical Group in 
Oregon and Seattle’s Swedish Medical 
Group are the largest member groups, 
both of about comparable size, he said.

The Providence system has employed 
physicians for the past 15 years, but he 
thinks Providence in Oregon “was early 
in seeing the value of that, developing 
physician strategy and the value of our 
medical groups,” Wright said.

Wright has moved up the administra-
tive ladder at Providence. When he first 

joined Providence, he focused primar-
ily on Providence Medical Group. About 
four years ago, his role expanded to 
include operational accountability for 
ambulatory outpatient and home ser-
vices. For the past two years, he also 
gained responsibility for service line 
development, clinical programs and 
quality improvement.

During most of his tenure in Portland, 
Providence Medical Group’s growth was 
organic, he said. But in the last 18 months, 
the group also has expanded through 
acquisitions, such as of large, previously 
private-practice cardiology groups.

Wright’s goals for his new post are to 
“represent the medical group, and move 
the medical group into the center stage 
of strategy,” he said. In addition, he will 
work on “developing physician leaders 
and engaging our clinicians and staff”; 
define what are the best quality initia-
tives in the employed practices; and 
strive to integrate further the employed 
practices and the hospitals.

He received his undergraduate degree 
from Pacific Lutheran University in 
Tacoma and his medical degree from 
the University of Washington School of 
Medicine. Wright previously practiced 
family medicine in Seattle for 14 years, 
led Medalia Healthcare and was a medi-
cal director for Swedish Physicians.

His wife also is a family doctor, practic-
ing in Portland.

In a related development, Providence 
has named Mike Waters to serve as chief 
administrative officer of physician ser-
vices for the five-state region. Waters’ 
job represents a new position and new 
responsibilities. •

Wright, Md, promoted to senior VP 
for Providence’s five-state region

“I’m excited for this role, 
because it does allow 

physician leaders to 
be at the corporate-
office level, to have 

a clinical voice, 
specifically a physician 

voice, at the system office.”
—Craig Wright, MD 

Senior vice president of physician services 
for Providence in Alaska, California, 
Montana, Oregon and Washington

correction:
Due to an editing error, Erin LeBlanc, 
MD, MPH, was misidentified in the 
March issue. The Scribe regrets the 
error.
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Physicians and other care providers are 
a little wiser when it comes to health 
literacy and various issues around breast 
cancer thanks to two conferences recently 
hosted by Legacy Health.

Legacy Cancer Institute partnered 
with Susan G. Komen for the Cure– 
Oregon and SW Washington to pres-
ent the annual Breast Cancer Issues 
Conference in Portland on March 8. The 
conference, which drew physicians, resi-
dents and providers, covered a range of 
topics, from legal concerns around diag-
nosis to sexuality after cancer.

The other conference was Legacy’s sec-
ond annual “Health Literacy Conference: 
Toward a Culture of Clarity” on March 1 in 
Portland. The event aimed to teach health 
care professionals valuable techniques 
to improve health literacy—essentially 
understanding basic health information 
and guidelines—among patients.

Health Literacy conference: 
toward a culture of clarity
Minot Cleveland, MD, found himself in 
an interesting position in March.

Rather than taking on his usual role 
of physician at Legacy, where he is also 
medical director for employee health, 
Cleveland climbed into the patient role 
for a hip replacement.

“I think it’s a good thing that every once 
in a while health care providers become 
the patient and see the world from the 
other side of the sheets,” he said.

The experience was a valuable one, and 
not just because Cleveland now has a 
new hip. Being on the patient side also 
allowed him to get a firsthand glimpse 
of the importance of health literacy and 
how key it is for physicians to communi-
cate clearly with their patients—and for 
patients to understand them.

“When you become a patient, you’re 
stressed, you’re a little more vulnera-
ble,” Cleveland said. “It’s very likely your 
health literacy will drop.”

Through presentations, educational 
sessions and more, Legacy’s conference 
on health literacy aimed to prevent that.

“The main thing I got out of the confer-
ence was an incredible sense of aware-
ness and the impact on the patients that 
we see,” said Robert Vissers, MD, medi-
cal director for emergency services with 
Legacy. “I gained some tools, there were 
some great stories, and the fact that it 
was sold out after only the second year 

. . . suggests that this problem is huge.”
Sessions at the conference covered 

everything from talking in plain language 
and conveying complicated data to writ-
ing techniques and diversity.

The term health literacy is relatively 
new, but it’s a communication issue 
that providers have been targeting for 
years. The nonprofit Institute of Medicine 
defines health literacy as “the degree to 
which individuals have the capacity to 
obtain, process and understand basic 
health information and services needed 
to make appropriate health decisions.”

Conferences address breast cancer, health literacy
By Jon Bell
For The Scribe

Kevin Breger, MD, a hospitalist with 
Legacy, gave two, 80-minute seminars 
on the teach-back technique, whereby a 
physician relays information to a patient 
and then has the patient explain it back 
to make sure it’s fully understood.

“Basically, you explain something to the 
patient in easy-to-understand terms, then 
ask them to repeat the information so 
you both are on the same page,” he said.

The technique works well for anything 
from prescriptions to follow-up appoint-
ments to exercise instructions. One of the 
keys to it, Breger said, is to use clear lan-
guage and not muddle up communica-
tion with medical jargon.

Additionally, he said patients will rarely 
admit that they don’t understand some-
thing. Likewise, he added, physicians 
may not always know that their mes-
sages aren’t getting through.

“I think we’re all under the delusion 
that we are communicating effectively,” 
Breger said, “but research has shown 
that patients only remember about half 
of what we tell them. Yet they’ll say that 
they understand it all.”

In addition to the teach-back method, 
other ways to help improve patients’ 
health literacy include:
• Devise a list of simpler substitute 

words. For example, instead of saying 
“myocardial infarction,” say “heart 
attack.”

• Instead of asking patients if they 
understand the information, ask 
them, “What questions do you have?”

• Engage family members in the 
process for a layer of redundancy.

• Remember that health literacy is fluid. 
A patient in great pain or under a lot 
of stress may understand information 
better the next day, when their 
condition has improved.

breast cancer Issues conference
Melinda Muller, MD, clinical vice presi-
dent of primary care at Legacy, gave 
one of the primary presentations at 
the conference. Titled “Life After Breast 
Cancer: Allaying the Fears, Managing the 
Concerns, Evaluating the Risks,” the talk 
was designed to offer some perspective 
to primary care providers on what they 
need to be doing after a patient has been 
diagnosed and treated for breast cancer.

“A lot has happened to the woman, so 
there has to be some attention paid to 
the care coordination around everything 
that happened,” Muller said. “The other 
thing is that there can be a lot of fears, 
concerns and risks. Those need to be 
addressed, too.”

In addition to helping recovering can-
cer patients deal with things such as 
new medications and their possible side 
effects, primary care physicians may also 
have to play catch-up on the manage-
ment of any chronic conditions. Those 
may not have been optimally managed 
during cancer treatment.

“The patient may have had breast can-
cer, but she still needs to stay up on her 
diabetes or maybe it’s time for a colo-
noscopy,” Muller said. “It’s about paying 
attention to the rest of you.”

In addition, Muller said breast cancer 
survivors often are dealing with emo-
tional concerns and fears. Many are on 
edge about whether every single lump 
they find is cancerous. They also may be 
depressed. It is the physician’s role to help 
patients work through these issues.

“You’re helping the patient gauge 
whether something is normal or whether 
they need to see their oncologist, whether 
the side effects of their medications are 
what are making them feel bad, those 
kinds of things,” she said. “A lot of it for 
physicians is common sense stuff, but I 
think it’s an important reminder.”

Paul Frisch, adjunct instructor at the 
University of Oregon School of Law, gave 
a talk about the legal concerns surround-
ing late or deferred diagnosis of cancer, 
and three other providers covered sexu-
ality after breast cancer in a third session. 
The keynote speaker for the conference 
was Kimberly Allison, MD, an associ-
ate professor of pathology at Stanford 
University. A breast cancer survivor her-
self, Allison talked about her experience 
in a speech titled, “Understanding Breast 
Cancer: A Breast Cancer Pathologist 
Learns from Life on the Other Side of the 
Microscope.” •

Center for Environmental Equity—Purchase, distribution, and safe 
disposal of medical sharps containers for elderly and persons with disabilities

The Wallace Medical Concern—March nutrition education 
program at the Health Station of the Mexican Consulate

Metropolitan Medical 
Foundation of Oregon
2012–2013 Donors

Will you join this list?
Mary Ann & James Asaph, MD
Diana E. Bell, MD
John Blanchard, MD
Mary Burry, MD
George Caspar, MD
Gregory Combs, MD
Maurice Comeau, MD
Anthony Cortese, DO
Ruxandra Costa, MD
John Deeney, MD
Robert B. Delf
William Duncan, III, MD
John Evans, III, MD
Everywoman’s Health, PC
Steven W. Eyler, MD
James Hicks, MD
Joanne Jene, MD
John Kendall, Jr., MD

Walter Krieger, MD
Krieger Family Fund
Gary Leaverton, MD
Bradley Taylor & Jennie Leslie, MD
Richard Lowensohn, MD
Mary K. McCarthy, MD
James Grew & Leslie Neilson, MD
JoAnne Nelson, MD
Rebecca Orwoll, MD
Kenneth G. Paltrow, MD
Marianne Parshley, MD
Philip Parshley, MD
Bonnie & Peter Reagan, MDs
Bhawar Singh, MD
Deborah Syna, MD
J. Victor Vore, MD
Thomas Welch, MD
Reed Wilson, MD

2012–13 Grant Awards

The Metropolitan Medical Foundation of Oregon (MMFO) was founded in 1992. Its 
mission is to support activities that improve health education and the delivery of health 
care to the community. In the early years of MMFO a number of grants were awarded 
in the area of childhood immunizations. Over the years MMFO has become quite 
diversified in its grant making seeking to meet community needs that are in line with 
its mission. In 2002, MMFO established a mini grant program, which awarded grants 
up to $500 to those developing small projects in addition to its regular grant making.

Donation and grant forms available at www.mmfo.org



14 April 2013  Medical Society of Metropolitan Portland

We are pleased to invite the members of the Medical Society of 
Metropolitan Portland to join us in celebrating the installment of our 
129th president, Brenda Kehoe, MD, followed by the announcement of 
the 2013 Officers and Trustees.
Partake in a private viewing of the Center for Modern and 
Contemporary Art galleries, savor food and spirits amidst the 
ambiance of live piano—and of course, hear from our prestigious 
speaker, Dr. Louise Aronson.
Dr. Louise Aronson is an associate professor of medicine at the 
University of California San Francisco. She holds an MD from Harvard 
Medical School and an MFA from the Warren Wilson Program for 
Writers and has recently published her first book, A History of the 
Present Illness, to renowned acclaim from both the medical and 
literary communities. Dr. Aronson will be signing copies of her book 
following her presentation. Each attending member will receive a 
complimentary copy of A History of the Present Illness.

When: April 16, 2013
WheRe:  Portland Art Museum 
 1219 SW Park Ave, Portland OR 97205

5:00–6:30 pm Registration & Gallery Viewing
6:00 pm Dinner Begins • 6:30 pm Meeting Begins
7:00 pm Speaker, Louise Aronson, MD, MFA

no cost for members and one guest

Please RsVP by calling 503-944-1138
or email aislynn@msmp.org

The Medical Society of 
Metropolitan Portland
requests your presence at the 

129th Annual Meeting
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Our dilemma: Difficult to draw conclusions about safety

Is home delivery safe in Portland?
Many practicing obstetricians and mid-
wives have deep concerns about the 
safety of home delivery in Oregon, not 
just because the state of Oregon allows 
unlicensed midwives to attend a planned 
home delivery. It’s also because the scope 
of practice of licensed, direct entry mid-
wives in Oregon includes home delivery 
of twins, home delivery of patients with 
previous cesarean sections and home 
delivery of a breech baby, all indications 
for a hospital birth in The Netherlands.

In the 1990s, most obstetricians 
stopped delivering breech babies vag-
inally in Oregon, and many hospitals 
stopped allowing patients a trial of labor 
after cesarean section. Direct entry mid-
wives were the only ones who offered 
to attend those births. A group of direct 
entry midwives in Oregon successfully 
lobbied the Legislature to increase their 
scope of practice to include patients with 
previous cesarean sections and breech 
vaginal deliveries because of patient 
demands.

Many of the more experienced direct 
entry midwives do not feel comfort-
able delivering twins or breech babies 
at home or in a birthing center, and do 
not feel comfortable letting pregnan-
cies progress beyond 42 weeks. However, 
they also face a public that truly does 
not understand the potential complica-
tions of childbirth and views any men-
tion of hospital-based obstetrical care 
with skepticism.

the response of the medical 
establishment

“Home bir th is l ike the rain,” says 
Dr. Duncan Neilson, Chief of Obstetrics 
and Gynecology at Legacy Emanuel 
Medical Center. “You can get mad at it, 
but it is still going to happen.” Emanuel’s 
policy of accepting patients that were 
planning an out-of-hospital birth, with-
out judging their choice, makes patients 
and their midwives feel welcome in the 
hospital. By lowering the threshold to 
transfer a patient to the hospital, some 
of the complications associated with 
home birth can be avoided. Oregon 
House Bill 2380, which passed in 2011, 
protects both physicians and hospitals 
from legal liability if an injury occurred 
as a result of care provided from a direct 
entry midwife.

The hospital policies are also changing 
in other ways to actively try to lower our 
cesarean-section rate. Last year, Oregon 
Health & Science University started 
allowing breech vaginal deliveries again 
in select patients and Legacy Emanuel 
may follow suit. The hospital-based 
obstetrician model is gaining accep-
tance in Portland, which will allow more 
patients a trial of labor after a cesarean 
section and will allow more twin patients 
to deliver vaginally. Most hospitals in the 
area have restricted elective inductions, 
which many believe have contributed 
to our increased cesarean-section rate.

Our Dilemma
Whether or not home delivery is a safe 
option in Portland at all is a big ques-
tion and one that cannot be answered 
without assumptions and conjecture at 
the present time. While the Oregon Board 
of Vital Statistics has been collecting 
data on home birth and freestanding 
birth centers since 2008, is it difficult to 
draw conclusions about the safety of 
out-of-hospital birth because the report 
only records the final method and place 
of delivery and the outcome. As a result, 
a fetal death in labor occurring while a 
patient is being transferred to a hospital is 
accounted for as a fetal death that occurs 
in the hospital. This should change with 
the above-mentioned HB 2380, which will 
require the Oregon Public Health Division 

to add two questions to the Oregon Birth 
Certificate to determine planned place of 
birth and birth attendant, and to report 
annually on birth outcomes, including 
death, by location and attendant type.

More information will also be gleaned 
from a report to be released in the sum-
mer of 2013 based on a perinatal fatal-
ity case review of term births intended 
to occur out of a hospital conducted 
by the Oregon Public Health Division 
in 2012. This report will cover key find-
ings of live term births by planned 
place of birth and planned birth atten-
dant, term fetal and neonatal deaths 
by planned place of birth and planned 
birth attendant, and maternal character-
istics of births by planned place of birth. 
We have a duty to our patients to 

understand their choices and needs, but 
we also have a duty to protect the lives 
of mothers and babies. Armed with data, 
we can educate women about the possi-
ble risks of out of hospital birth. However, 
unless the hospital-based obstetrical 
community starts to celebrate the joy 
of birth while managing the risks, we 
will continue to lose patients who will 
choose a home delivery over a hospital 
birth. Any complications associated with 
these deliveries are better handled in the 
hospital than at home. •

Philippa Ribbink, MD, graduated from 
Cornell Medical College in 1991 and 

completed her Ob/GyN residency at the 
University of Vermont in 1995. She was 
board certified by the American College 

of Obstetrics and Gynecology in 1997.



www.msmp.org • 503-222-9977  April 2013  15

PhysICIAn OPenInGs
Sunset Medical Practice: Seeking a full or part time BE/BC Family 
Medicine physician at our physician-owned clinic in the Portland/
Beaverton area. We are an outpatient clinic, open Monday–Friday and 
believe in schedules that promote a healthy work life balance and have 
a team of talented and professional physicians and staff who share 
your passion for medicine and patient care. We offer a first year guarantee 
salary, moving expense stipend, competitive salary, light call, full 
benefits package and a shareholder opportunity after two years. If you 
are looking for an opportunity to build a solid practice that is both 
professionally satisfying and financially rewarding, this is the clinic for 
you. Please submit your CV and cover letter by email to Sunset Medical 
Practice: pbentley@sunsetmedicalpractice.com.

Westside Pediatric Clinic, P.C. is looking to hire a FT, Board Certified 
Pediatrician or Pediatric Nurse Practitioner. Salary is negotiable. Please 
fax CV and salary requirements to 503-297-1043 attn: Jill B.

OtheR MedICAL OPenInGs

Medical Director—Job description: Acumentra Health, a healthcare 
quality improvement firm, has a part-time opening (.5 FTE) for a Medical 
Director. This key position will act as a clinical consultant and subject 
matter expert to project teams; represent Acumentra Health as a 
physician leader, improvement expert and change agent to physician-
targeted audiences and stakeholder organizations in Oregon and 
Washington; recruit participants for Acumentra Health projects through 
physician/provider networks and professional and community 
organizations; provide expertise regarding overarching healthcare 
topics such as patient-centered care; ACO/CCO, value-based purchasing, 
primary care/medical home models and quality improvement tools 
and methods.

Requirements: Board-certified physician with active, unrestricted 
professional license in the State of Oregon, State of Washington license 
desirable; minimum of five years of medical practice experience – Family 
Practice or Internal Medicine specialty preferred; Master’s Degree in 
Business Administration, Health Services Administration or Public 
Health a plus; excellent interpersonal and team skills; demonstrated 
public speaking and presentation skills and knowledge of and 
commitment to quality improvement principles, methods and tools 
required; experience in physician leadership roles desirable.

Contact: Members of the Acumentra Health team share a passion for 
improving the quality of healthcare in our communities. Our culture 
is marked by a dedication to client service and a spirit of collegiality. 
We foster teamwork and balanced individual lifestyles. We offer a 
generous benefit package and competitive salary. For a complete job 
description and to apply online, visit www.acumentra.org and select 
Employment. Application materials may also be mailed to Acumentra 
Health, 2020 SW Fourth, Suite 520, Portland, OR 97201, attention HR, 
or FAX to 503-279-0190. Send materials to the attention of Judith Wilson. 
Acumentra Health is an Equal Opportunity Employer.

Classifieds MarkeTPlaCe
To place your classified ad, please contact Dustin at LLM at 503-445-2234.

VACAtIOn RentAL
Oregon Coast Vacation Rental: 
The Inn at Otter Crest. Condo with 
the best view on the Oregon Coast. 
Sleeps up to 10. Full kitchen. Deck. 
Can rent part or entire condo. Onsite 
swimming pool and children’s play-
ground. Newly remodeled. Sorry, 
no pets allowed. Call for details and 
pricing, 503-312-5548.

seRVICes

Classifieds 
MarkeTPlaCe
Rates start at $60/month 
for the first 40 words. 
Add a photo or colored 
screen behind your ad 
to make it stand out!

Call Dustin at LLM for 
details, 503-445-2234.

Want to reach the medical community?
The Scribe is read by more than 7,500 physicians and physician assistants each month.
Contact Karl at LLM Publications today for advertising opportunities, 503-445-2241.




